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? ? ? ? ? a. The First Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor.? ? ? ? ? In my soul the fire of yearning and affliction rageth aye; Lo, I burn with love and
longing; nought in answer can I say..?THE FIFTH OFFICER'S STORY..When the Khalif heard this, he laughed heartily and said, "By Allah, O my
brother, thou art indeed excused in this matter, now that I know the cause and that the cause hath a tail. Nevertheless if it please God, I will not
sever myself from thee." "O my guest," replied Aboulhusn, "did I not say to thee, 'Far be it that what is past should recur! For that I will never
again foregather with any'?" Then the Khalif rose and Aboulhusn set before him a dish of roast goose and a cake of manchet-bread and sitting
down, fell to cutting off morsels and feeding the Khalif therewith. They gave not over eating thus till they were content, when Aboulhusn brought
bowl and ewer and potash (16) and they washed their hands..Now the king had a brother, who envied him and would fain have been in his place;
and when he was weary of looking for his death and the term of his life seemed distant unto him, he took counsel with certain of his partisans and
they said, 'The vizier is the king's counsellor and but for him, there would be left the king no kingdom.' So the king's brother cast about for the ruin
of the vizier, but could find no means of accomplishing his design; and when the affair grew long upon him, he said to his wife, 'What deemest
thou will advantage us in this?' Quoth she, 'What is it?' And he replied, 'I mean in the matter of yonder vizier, who inciteth my brother to
devoutness with all his might and biddeth him thereto, and indeed the king is infatuated with his counsel and committeth to him the governance of
all things and matters.' Quoth she, 'Thou sayst truly; but how shall we do with him?' And he answered, 'I have a device, so thou wilt help me in that
which I shall say to thee.' Quoth she, 'Thou shall have my help in whatsoever thou desirest.' And he said, 'I mean to dig him a pit in the vestibule
and dissemble it artfully.'.The Sixteenth Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? Where lavender, myrtle, narcissus entwine, With all sweet-scented herbs,
round the juice of the vine..? ? ? ? ? d. The Tailor's Story xxix.? ? ? ? ? The approof of my lord, so my stress and unease I may ban and mine
enemies' malice defy,.So, when he arose in the morning, he repaired to the vizier and repeated to him that which the old woman had taught him;
whereat the vizier marvelled and said to him, 'What sayst thou of a man, who seeth in his house four holes, and in each a viper offering to come out
and kill him, and in his house are four staves and each hole may not be stopped but with the ends of two staves? How shall he stop all the holes and
deliver himself from the vipers?' When the merchant heard this, there betided him [of concern] what made him forget the first and he said to the
vizier, 'Grant me time, so I may consider the answer.' 'Go out,' replied the vizier, 'and bring me the answer, or I will seize thy good.'.By Allah, but
that I trusted that I should meet you again, ii. 266..4. The Three Apples lxix.? ? ? ? ? Ah, then will I begin on you with chiding than the breeze
More soft, ay pleasanter than clear cold water and more sweet..Beard of the old he-goat, the one-eyed, what shall be, ii. 231..?OF THE
USELESSNESS OF ENDEAVOUR AGAINST PERSISTENT ILL FORTUNE..? ? ? ? ? Would he were not, who sundered us upon the
parting-day! How many a body hath he slain, how many a bone laid bare!.? ? ? ? ? His love he'd have hid, but his tears denounced him to the spy,
For the heat of a red-hot coal that 'twixt his ribs did lie..I marvelled at this with the utmost wonderment and knew that he was of the sons of the
pious. So I bestirred myself for his release and tended him [till he recovered] and besought him of quittance and absolution of
responsibility.'."Leave the mention of him. Who is at the door?" Quoth Adi, "El Akhwes el Ansari." (54) "God the Most High put him away and
estrange him from His mercy!" cried Omar. "Is it not he who said, berhyming on a man of Medina his slave-girl, so she might outlive her master ...
?" [And he repeated the following line:].? ? ? ? ? d. The Eldest Lady's Story xvii.The old woman went out, running, whilst the Khalif and Mesrour
laughed, and gave not over running till she came into the street. Aboulhusn saw her and knowing her, said to his wife, "O Nuzhet el Fuad,
meseemeth the Lady Zubeideh hath sent to us to see who is dead and hath not given credence to Mesrour's report of thy death; so she hath
despatched the old woman, her stewardess, to discover the truth; wherefore it behoveth me to be dead in my turn, for the sake of thy credit with the
Lady Zubeideh." Accordingly, he lay down and stretched himself out, and she covered him and bound his eyes and feet and sat at his head,
weeping..When she had made an end of her song, all who were in the assembly wept for the daintiness of her speech and the sweetness of her voice
and El Abbas said to her, "Well done, O Merziyeh I Indeed, thou confoundest the wits with the goodliness of thy verses and the elegance of thy
speech." All this while Shefikeh abode gazing upon her, and when she beheld El Abbas his slave-girls and considered the goodliness of their
apparel and the nimbleness of their wits and the elegance of their speech, her reason was confounded. Then she sought leave of El Abbas and
returning to her mistress Mariyeh, without letter or answer, acquainted her with his case and that wherein he was of puissance and delight and
majesty and venerance and loftiness of rank. Moreover, she told her what she had seen of the slave-girls and their circumstance and that which they
had said and how they had made El Abbas desireful of returning to his own country by the recitation of verses to the sound of the strings..?THE
TWELFTH OFFICER'S STORY..24. Maan ben Zaideh and the three Girls cclxxi.When the merchants saw him, they accosted him and said, "O
youth, wilt thou not open thy shop?" As they were bespeaking him, up came a woman, having with her a boy, bareheaded, and [stood] looking at El
Abbas, till he turned to her, when she said to him, "O youth, I conjure thee by Allah, look at this boy and have pity on him, for that his father hath
forgotten his cap in the shop [he lost to thee]; so if thou will well to give it to him, thy reward be with God! For indeed the child maketh our hearts
ache with his much weeping, and God be witness for us that, were there left us aught wherewithal to buy him a cap in its stead, we had not sought it
of thee." "O adornment of womankind," replied El Abbas, "indeed, thou bespeakest me with thy fair speech and supplicatest me with thy goodly
words ...But bring me thy husband." So she went and fetched the merchant, whilst the folk assembled to see what El Abbas would do. When the
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man came, he returned him the gold he had won of him, all and part, and delivered him the keys of the shop, saying, "Requite us with thy pious
prayers."Therewithal the woman came up to him and kissed his feet, and on like wise did the merchant her husband; and all who were present
blessed him, and there was no talk but of El Abbas..The king read the letter and said to Abou Temam, "We will do what behoveth in the matter;
but, O Abou Temam, needs must thou see my daughter and she thee, and needs must thou hear her speech and she thine.' So saying, he sent him to
the lodging of the princess, who had had notice of this; so that they had adorned her sitting-chamber with the costliest that might be of utensils of
gold and silver and the like, and she seated herself on a throne of gold, clad in the most sumptuous of royal robes and ornaments. When Abou
Temam entered, he bethought himself and said, 'The wise say, he who restraineth his sight shall suffer no evil and he who guardeth his tongue shall
hear nought of foul, and he who keepeth watch over his hand, it shall be prolonged and not curtailed.' (121) So he entered and seating himself on
the ground, [cast down his eyes and] covered his hands and feet with his dress. (122) Quoth the king's daughter to him, 'Lift thy head, O Abou
Temam, and look on me and speak with me.' But he spoke not neither raised his head, and she continued, 'They sent thee but that thou mightest
look on me and speak with me, and behold, thou speakest not at all. Take of these pearls that be around thee and of these jewels and gold and
silver. But he put not forth his hand unto aught, and when she saw that he paid no heed to anything, she was angry and said, 'They have sent me a
messenger, blind, dumb and deaf.'.? ? ? ? ? Yet thou repaidst me with constraint, rigour and perfidy, To which no lover might himself on any wise
resign..There was once a man of the drapers, who had a fair wife, and she was curtained (54) and chaste. A certain young man saw her coming
forth of the bath and loved her and his heart was occupied with her. So he cast about [to get access to her] with all manner of devices, but availed
not to win to her; and when he was weary of endeavour and his patience was exhausted for weariness and his fortitude failed him and he was at an
end of his resources against her, he complained of this to an old woman of ill-omen, (55) who promised him to bring about union between him and
her. He thanked her for this and promised her all manner of good; and she said to him, "Get thee to her husband and buy of him a turban-cloth of
fine linen, and let it be of the goodliest of stuffs.".?Story of King Bihkerd..8. Noureddin Ali and the Damsel Enis el Jelii cxcix.? ? ? ? ? If I must
die, then welcome death to heal My woes; 'twere lighter than the pangs I feel..The company marvelled at this story and the tenth officer came
forward and said, 'As for me, there befell me that which was yet more extraordinary than all this.' Quoth El Melik ez Zahir, 'What was that?' And he
said,.? ? ? ? ? q. The Lady and her five Suitors dxciii.Therewithal the king bade all his officers go round about in the thoroughfares and colleges [of
the town] and bring before him all strangers whom they found there. So they went forth and brought him much people, amongst whom was the man
who had painted the portrait. When they came into the presence, the Sultan bade the crier make proclamation that whoso wrought the portrait
should discover himself and have whatsoever he desired. So the poor man came forward and kissing the earth before the king, said to him, "O king
of the age, I am he who painted yonder portrait." Quoth El Aziz, "And knowest thou who she is?" "Yes," answered the other; "this is the portrait of
Mariyeh, daughter of the king of Baghdad." The king ordered him a dress of honour and a slave-girl [and he went his way]. Then said El Abbas, "O
father mine, give me leave to go to her, so I may look upon her; else shall I depart the world, without fail." The king his father wept and answered,
saying, "O my son, I builded thee a bath, that it might divert thee from leaving me, and behold it hath been the cause of thy going forth; but the
commandment of God is a foreordained (61) decree." (62).Ishac stared at her and seizing her hand, said to her, 'Know that I am bound by an oath
that, when the singing of a damsel pleaseth me, she shall not make an end of her song but before the Commander of the Faithful. But now tell me,
how came it that thou abodest with the slave-dealer five months and wast not sold to any, and thou of this skill, more by token that the price set on
thee was no great matter?'.Now the old woman had heard from the folk of the lady who gave alms to the sick, and indeed [the news of] her bounties
reached both poor and rich; so she arose and bringing out Selim to the door of her house, laid him on a mat and wrapped him in a mantle and sat
over against him. Presently, it befell that the charitable lady passed by them, which when the old woman saw, she rose to her and offered up prayers
for her, saying, 'O my daughter, O thou to whom pertain goodness and beneficence and charity and almsdoing, know that this young man is a
stranger, and indeed want and vermin and hunger and nakedness and cold slay him.' When the lady heard this, she gave her alms of that which was
with her; and indeed her heart inclined unto Selim, [but she knew him not for her husband]..Then Mesrour carried her to the other end of the
sitting-chamber and bound her eyes and making her sit, stood awaiting a second commandment; whereupon quoth the Lady Zubeideh, "O
Commander of the Faithful, with thy permission, wilt thou not vouchsafe this damsel a share of thy clemency? Indeed, if thou slay her, it were
injustice." Quoth he, "What is to be done with her?" And she said, "Forbear to slay her and send for her lord. If he be as she describeth him in grace
and goodliness, she is excused, and if he be not on this wise, then slay her, and this shall be thy justification against her." (22).Full many a man
incited me to infidelity, i. 205..When the Khalif heard this, her speech pleased him and he strained her to his bosom. Then he went forth from her
and locked the door upon her, as before; whereupon she took the book and sat looking in it awhile. Presently, she laid it down and taking the lute,
tightened its strings. Then she smote thereon, after a wondrous fashion, such as would have moved inanimate things [to delight], and fell to singing
marvellous melodies and chanting the following verses:.Then we sat down on the edge of the estrade and presently I espied a closet beside me; so I
looked into it and my friend said to me, 'What seest thou?' Quoth I, 'I see therein good galore and bodies of murdered folk. Look.' So he looked and
said, 'By Allah, we are lost men!' And we fell a-weeping, I and he. As we were thus, behold, there came in upon us, by the door at which we had
entered, four naked men, with girdles of leather about their middles, and made for my friend. He ran at them and dealing one of them a buffet,
overthrew him, whereupon the other three fell all upon him. I seized the opportunity to escape, what while they were occupied with him, and
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espying a door by my side, slipped into it and found myself in an underground chamber, without window or other issue. So I gave myself up for
lost and said, 'There is no power and no virtue save in God the Most High, the Supreme!' Then I looked to the top of the vault and saw in it a range
of glazed lunettes; so I clambered up for dear life, till I reached the lunettes, and I distracted [for fear]. I made shift to break the glass and
scrambling out through the frames, found a wall behind them. So I bestrode the wall and saw folk walking in the road; whereupon I cast myself
down to the ground and God the Most High preserved me, so that I reached the earth, unhurt. The folk flocked round me and I acquainted them
with my story..As for the singer, when his [stay in the oven] grew long upon him, he came forth therefrom, thinking that her husband had gone
away. Then he went up to the roof and looking down, beheld his friend the druggist; whereat he was sore concerned and said in himself, 'Alas, the
disgrace of it! This is my friend the druggist, who dealt kindly with me and wrought me fair and I have requited him with foul' And he feared to
return to the druggist; so he went down and opened the first door and would have gone out; but, when he came to the outer door, he found it locked
and saw not the key. So he stole up again to the roof and cast himself down into the [next] house. The people of the house heard him and hastened
to him, deeming him a thief. Now the house in question belonged to a Persian; so they laid hands on him and the master of the house began to beat
him, saying to him, 'Thou art a thief.' 'Nay,' answered he, 'I am no thief, but a singing-man, a stranger. I heard your voices and came to sing to
you.'.? ? ? ? ? b. The Second Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor dxliii.? ? ? ? ? In my tears I have a witness; when I call thee to my mind, Down my
cheeks they run like torrents, and I cannot stay their flight..?THE THIEF'S STORY..? ? ? ? ? The two girls let me down from fourscore fathoms'
height, As swoops a hawk, with wings all open in full flight;.94. The Man's Dispute with the Learned Woman of the relative Excellence of the
Sexes dclxxxiii.? ? ? ? ? Wherefore, O stranger, dare thou not approach me with desire, Lest ruin quick and pitiless thy hardihood requite..Hindbad
the Porter, Sindbad the Sailor and, iii. 199..? ? ? ? ? j. King Suleiman Shah and his Sons cccclxxv.Then he carried him to his house and stripping
him of his clothes, clad him in rags; after which he called an old woman, who was his stewardess, and said to her. 'Take this youth and clap on his
neck this iron chain and go round about with him in all the thoroughfares of the city; and when thou hast made an end of this, go up with him to the
palace of the king.' And he said to the youth, 'In whatsoever place thou seest the damsel, speak not a syllable, but acquaint me with her place and
thou shall owe her deliverance to none but me.' The youth thanked him and went with the old woman on such wise as the chamberlain bade him.
She fared on with him till they entered the city [and made the round thereof]; after which she went up to the palace of the king and fell to saying, 'O
people of affluence, look on a youth whom the devils take twice in the day and pray for preservation from [a like] affliction!' And she ceased not to
go round about with him till she came to the eastern wing (189) of the palace, whereupon the slave-girls came out to look upon him and when they
saw him they were amazed at his beauty and grace and wept for him..? ? ? ? ? The road of right thou hast made straight, that erst was crooked
grown; Yea, for its path of old had fall'n to ruin and decay..52. Ibrahim ben el Mehdi and the Merchant's Sister dcvi.? ? ? ? ? An thou'dst vouchsafe
to favour me,'twould lighten my despair, Though but in dreams thine image 'twere that visited my bed..All who were present were delighted and
the sitting-chamber shook with mirth, and Iblis said, 'Well done, O Tuhfet es Sudour!' Then they gave not over wine-bibbing and rejoicing and
making merry and tambourining and piping till the night waned and the dawn drew near; and indeed exceeding delight entered into them. The most
of them in mirth was the Sheikh Iblis, and for the excess of that which betided him of delight, he put off all that was upon him of coloured clothes
and cast them over Tuhfeh, and among the rest a robe broidered with jewels and jacinths, worth ten thousand dinars. Then he kissed the earth and
danced and put his finger to his arse and taking his beard in his hand, said to her, 'Sing about this beard and endeavour after mirth and pleasance,
and no blame shall betide thee for this.' So she improvised and sang the following verses:.Daughter of the Poor Old Man, The Rich Man who
married his Fair, i. 247..Then she gave out among the folk that the king's father's brother's son was come and bade the grandees and troops go forth
to meet him. Moreover, she decorated the city in his honour and the drums of good tidings beat for him, whilst all the king's household [went out to
meet him and] dismounting before him, [escorted him to the city and] lodged him with the queen-mother in her palace. Then she bade the chiefs of
the state attend his assembly; so they presented themselves before him and saw of his breeding and accomplishments that which amazed them and
made them forget the breeding of those who had foregone him of the kings..Now the uncle's son of the king of the city had aforetime disputed [the
kingship] with him, and the people misliked the king; but God the Most High decreed that he should get the better of his cousin. However, jealousy
of him abode in his heart and he acquainted the vizier, who hid it not and sent [him] money. Moreover, he fell to summoning [all strangers who
came to the town], man after man, and questioning them of their faith and their worldly estate, and whoso answered him not [to his liking], he took
his good. (231) Now a certain wealthy man of the Muslims was on a journey and it befell that he arrived at that city by night, unknowing what was
to do, and coming to the ruin aforesaid, gave the old woman money and said to her, 'No harm upon thee.' Whereupon she lifted up her voice and
prayed [for him], He set down his merchandise by her [and abode with her] the rest of the night and the next day..Presently, she came to me again
and I said to her, "Here is thy money and I have gained [with it] other thousand dinars." Quoth she, "Keep it by thee and take these other thousand
dinars. As soon as I have departed from thee, go thou to Er Rauzeh (183) and build there a goodly pavilion, and when the building thereof is
accomplished, give me to know thereof." So saying, she left me and went away. As soon as she was gone, I betook myself to Er Rauzeh and
addressed myself to the building of the pavilion, and when it was finished, I furnished it with the goodliest of furniture and sent to the lady to tell
her that I had made an end of its building; whereupon she sent back to me, saying, "Let him meet me to-morrow at daybreak at the Zuweyleh gate
and bring with him a good ass." So I got me an ass and betaking myself to the Zuweyleh gate, at the appointed time, found there a young man on
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horse- back, awaiting her, even as I awaited her..? ? ? ? ? Quoth I (and mine a body is of passion all forslain, Ay, and a heart that's all athirst for
love and longing pain.?Story of King Suleiman Shah and His Sons..? ? ? ? ? She hath an eye, whose glances pierce the hearts of all mankind, Nor
can cornelian with her cheeks for ruddiness compare..FIROUZ AND HIS WIFE (175).? ? ? ? ? Upon the table of her cheek beauty hath writ,
"Alack, Her charms! 'Twere well thou refuge sought'st with God incontinent." (119).? ? ? ? ? a. The Man of Khorassan, his Son and his Governor
dccclxxxvi.? ? ? ? ? g. The Seventh Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor dlxiii.Meanwhile, El Abbas abode with his cousin Akil twenty days, after which
he made ready for the journey to Baghdad and letting bring the booty he had gotten of King Zuheir, divided it between himself and his cousin.
Then he set out for Baghdad, and when he came within two days' journey of the city, he called his servant Aamir and bade him mount his charger
and forego him with the baggage-train and the cattle. So Aamir [took horse and] fared on till he came to Baghdad, and the season of his entering
was the first of the day; nor was there little child or hoary old man in the city but came forth to divert himself with gazing on those flocks and herds
and upon the goodliness of those slave-girls, and their wits were amazed at what they saw. Presently the news reached the king that the young man
El Abbas, who had gone forth from him, was come back with herds and rarities and slaves and a mighty host and had taken up his sojourn without
the city, whilst his servant Aamir was presently come to Baghdad, so he might make ready dwelling- places for his lord, wherein he should take up
his abode..? ? ? ? ? Some with religion themselves concern and make it their business all; Sitting, (53) they weep for the pains of hell and still for
mercy bawl!.God keep the days of love-delight! How passing sweet they were! ii. 96.? ? ? ? ? If near and far thy toiling feet have trod the ways and
thou Devils and Marids hast ensued nor wouldst be led aright,.? ? ? ? ? b. The Second Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor ccliii.? ? ? ? ? aa. Selim and
Selma dccccxxii.? ? ? ? ? Upon yon be the peace of God! May all prosperity, For what's decreed of years and lives, upon you ever wait!.Shehriyar,
Shehrzad and, ii. 111, iii. 141, 157..119. The Shipwrecked Woman and her Child cccclxvi.? ? ? ? ? Whenas En Nebhan strove to win my grace,
himself to me With camel- loads he did commend of musk and camphor white,.I was once an officer in the household of the Amir Jemaleddin El
Atwesh El Mujhidi, who was invested with the governance of the Eastern and Western districts, (107) and I was dear to his heart and he concealed
from me nought of that which he purposed to do; and withal he was master of his reason. (108) It chanced one day that it was reported to him that
the daughter of such an one had wealth galore and raiment and jewels and she loved a Jew, whom every day she invited to be private with her, and
they passed the day eating and drinking in company and he lay the night with her. The prefect feigned to give no credence to this story, but one
night he summoned the watchmen of the quarter and questioned them of this. Quoth one of them, "O my lord, I saw a Jew enter the street in
question one night; but know not for certain to whom he went in." And the prefect said, "Keep thine eye on him henceforth and note what place he
entereth." So the watchman went out and kept his eye on the Jew..?STORY OF THE KING WHO KNEW THE QUINTESSENCE (204) OF
THINGS..Then he gave the cup to the Khalif, saying, "Drink [and may] health and soundness [attend it]! It doth away disease and bringeth healing
and setteth the runnels of health abroach.".Now this present was a cup of ruby, a span high and a finger's length broad, full of fine pearls, each a
mithcal (211) in weight and a bed covered with the skin of the serpent that swalloweth the elephant, marked with spots, each the bigness of a dinar,
whereon whoso sitteth shall never sicken; also an hundred thousand mithcals of Indian aloes-wood and thirty grains of camphor, each the bigness
of a pistachio-nut, and a slave-girl with her paraphernalia, a charming creature, as she were the resplendent moon. Then the king took leave of me,
commending me to the merchants and the captain of the ship, and I set out, with that which was entrusted to my charge and my own good, and we
ceased not to pass from island to island and from country to country, till we came to Baghdad, when I entered my house and foregathered with my
family and brethren..48. The Thief and the Money-Changer ccxliv.? ? ? ? ? Sore, sore doth rigour me beset, its onslaughts bring me near Unto the
straitness of the grave, ere in the shroud I'm dight.
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